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On Sunday May 6, 2018, Courtney Ghiglieri, Carson Ranger District Range Specialist, and I 
drove up to the end of Mud Springs Canyon Road 45571 and hiked to the spring at the end of the 
road. We also hiked east over the ridge to the spring at the end of Road 45571A. There was no 
sign of horse use in the area. We then drove up the McFarland Canyon Road 45570 and then 
drove out on Road 25800 to the Cold Creek Ponds. We found about 20 horses in the bum and 
along Road 25800. Body conditions of the animals ranged from 1.5 to 3 on the Henneke Body 
Condition Scoring System. 

On Monday, May 7, 2018, Courtney Ghiglieri and I drove to the large wash near the end of 
Willow Creek Road 45565 and into the canyon along Road 45565C. We found about 25 head of 
horses in 4 bands. We watched all 4 bands leave the area between 0930 and 1100 and trail to 
Willow Creek to water. The bands trailed between 4 and 6 miles to water. They watered for a 
brief period (30 minutes to an hour) and then trailed back the way they had come. Water is 

flowing in Willow Creek 1 mile downstream from the Forest Boundary. 

We conducted 2 utilization transects. Utilization levels average 90% throughout the area. There 
was sign of fresh damage on Joshua trees and other yuccas throughout the areas we visited. The 
horses have been pulling out yucca leaves to gain access to the roots. We hiked around in the 
area and found a few perennial grass plants at the upper end of the canyon on Road 45565C. 
Forage resources in the lower elevations have been exhausted. The area seems to have less red 

brome than the areas closer to Cold Creek. Body conditions of the horses ranged from BCS 1.5 
to 3; however, most were 2 or less due to the extensive trailing between watering and foraging 
areas and lack of forage. On the way out along the Cold Creek Road, we found a stud eating 
horse manure. 

On Tuesday morning, May 8, 2018, I visited the Cold Creek area. I drove up Road 25800 from 
the Cold Creek Ponds. I saw five horses along the road. I conducted two utilization transects 
along the road. The first transect (Road 800 2) was located two miles from the ponds. The 
transect consisted of 10 plots spaced 6 meters apart. Utilization was 90% on herbaceous species. 

No herbaceous or woody forage species were encountered in the transect. There were 2 horses at 
the site. They were attempting to eat red brome, an annual invasive grass with little forage value. 

The second transect (Road 800 3) was located 3 miles from the ponds. There were three horses 
at the site. The transect consisted of 10 plots spaced 6 meters apart. Utilization was 84% on 
herbaceous species. The area is practically devoid of forage species, either herbaceous or 
woody. No woody species that would provide forage for horses were encountered along the 
transect. Only 2 of the plots contained perennial grasses. Body conditions of the horses ranged 
from BCS 1.5 to 3. 
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